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Meeting ID 50004679 
Committee Governance and Audit Committee 
Date 19/12/2023 
Attendees Christopher Jones (Chair / Lay Member) 

Councillor Mustapha Maohoub (Vice-Chair) 
Councillor Geraint Hopkins  
Councillor Sharon Rees  
Councillor Barry Stephens 
Mr M Jehu (Lay Member)  
Mr J. Roszkowski (Lay Member)  
 
Mr P. Mee, Chief Executive 
Mr B. Davies, Deputy Chief Executive and Group Director, Finance, 
Digital and Frontline Services 
Ms S. Davies, Service Director of Financial Services 
Mr A. Wilkins, Director of Legal Services and Democratic Services 
Mr P. Griffiths, Service Director – Finance & Improvement Services 
Mr I. Traylor, Service Director Pensions, Procurement & Transactional 
Services 
Mr M. Davies, Operational Manager - Revenues and Corporate Fraud 
Mr T. Jones, Service Director – ICT & Digital Services 
Ms E. Williams, Service Lead Enterprise Architecture 
Ms L. Lawson, Performance Manager  
Mr A. Wathan, Head of Regional Audit Service 
Ms L. Cumpston, Group Audit Manager 
 
 

 
 
Item ID 28646 
Item Title DECLARATION OF INTEREST 
Summary In accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct, there were no 

declarations made pertaining to the agenda. 
 

 
Item ID 28647 
Item Title MINUTES 
Summary It was RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the Governance and Audit 

Committee meeting held on 12th October 2023 as an accurate record. 
 
 
 



Extract from the minutes  
 
Item ID 28650 
Item Title DRAFT ANNUAL SELF-ASSESSMENT 2022/23 (INCORPORATING THE 

COUNCIL'S CORPORATE PERFORMANCE REPORT) 
Summary The Council’s Performance Manager presented the report, which provided 

the Committee with the opportunity to consider the Council’s Self-
Assessment for 2022/23 in advance of consideration by Council in 
accordance with the requirements of the Local Government and Elections 
(Wales) Act 2021, which requires the Self-Assessment to be considered by 
Governance and Audit Committee in advance of consideration by Council. 
 
The Performance Manager stated that the Council has a strong track record 
of self-awareness and self-reflection processes and a culture of continuous 
improvement, irrespective of the various statutory requirements in place at 
any time. It was explained that there was no nationally prescribed model of 
annual self-assessment and therefore, the aim when undertaking the self-
assessment was to continue to do so with minimal additional process or 
burden on the organisation and its managers. The intention was to make 
maximum use of the huge volume of information already in place across the 
Council, including reports, policies, strategies, plans and stakeholder 
feedback, which Elected Members would have had the opportunity to review 
and challenge, as part of the Council’s existing governance arrangements. 
 
It was explained that the 2022/23 Self-Assessment focused on the Council’s 
progress in responding to the Improvement Themes emerging from the 
stock take in 2021/22 as well as consideration of the robustness of the 
management and monitoring arrangements in place as evidence the 
Council is delivering its priorities and be assured that:  
• it is exercising its functions effectively;  
• it is using its resources economically, efficiently and effectively; and 
• its governance is effective for securing the above. 
 
The officer drew Members’ attention to section 5.3 of the report and 
explained that the Council’s Self-Assessment had been integrated with the 
annual Corporate Performance Report and comprised of the following six 
sections: 
1. The progress we have made against the nine themes for improvement 

which were identified in the 2021/2022 Self-Assessment; 
2. How we have delivered on our Corporate Plan since 2020 as we prepare 

our new Plan from 2024; 
3. How we have delivered the priorities of our Corporate Plan in 2022/23; 
4. Assessment of our corporate functions; 
5. The Self Evaluation (SSE) of our services; and 
6. Well-being of Future Generations - Sustainable Development principle.    
 
The Chief Executive thanked the Performance Manager for informing 
Members of the robust processes in place to comprise the self-assessment 
and took the opportunity to provide observations. The Chief Executive noted 
that the self-assessment was representative of a huge amount of data and 



evidence from across the Local Authority, which had been hyperlinked 
throughout the document. The document sought to demonstrate the range 
and diversity of the Council’s functions and the scale of the services 
delivered, along with the progress on delivering the commitments 
throughout the year. 
 
The Chief Executive referenced the nine themes identified in the Council’s 
previous self-assessment and acknowledged the good progress made 
against those themes. Examples provided were in respect of the effective 
response to the significant and unprecedented financial challenges faced 
during the year; the progress made in delivering the ambitions of the 
Council’s climate change strategy; and the ongoing capital investment in 
town centres. The Chief Executive was satisfied with the progress made 
across the nine themes but given the longevity of some, it was recognised 
that they would remain a priority going forward. 
 
The Chief Executive was also satisfied that good progress had been made 
during the year following the challenge sessions held with the designated 
Directors.  
 
The Chief Executive concluded that the document demonstrated the Council 
was well-run but not complacent, and is prepared to challenge and change 
the way of working when necessary. The Chief Executive was of the view 
that the Council had used its resources effectively and that within the 
Council, robust governance and performance management arrangements 
were in place. 
 
One Member questioned if there were processes in place to acknowledge 
and learn from practices put in place during the previous self-assessment 
that did not work. The Chief Executive advised that the self-assessment 
informs delivery plans and priorities, which are monitored and reported 
quarterly to Members. Where there are exceptions or problems, it was noted 
that they were addressed and actioned accordingly. More generally, it was 
explained that progress against the nine themes previously identified were 
monitored and due to their medium to long term nature, are also included 
within this year’s self-assessment. The Service Director - Finance and 
Improvement Services added that the quarterly Performance Report 
information provided to Cabinet and the Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
includes evaluative activity as part of the three Corporate Plan priority action 
plans of People, Places and Prosperity to help assess the impact of the 
Council’s work.  
 
In relation to the Council’s financial position and a key consideration of the 
self-assessment, which is whether the Council is using its resources 
effectively, one Member questioned how the Council is responding to the 
current financial pressure and how resilient it is. The Service Director - 
Finance and Improvement Services advised that an organisational-wide and 
on-going approach is in place to review the utilisation of resources, led by 
the Senior Leadership Team, with the process taking into account the level 
of services provided and impacts. It was noted that the process forward 



projects likely resource levels and costs into the medium term to inform 
service planning and delivery. Members were informed the arrangements 
have played a key part in ensuring the Council has consistently set and 
delivered balanced budgets over a number of years, with the Council also 
using reserves appropriately and sustainably as part of the arrangements. 
The Service Director added that the approach had also enabled the Council 
to identify and deliver significant budget savings on an on-going basis, and 
noted that the budget gap successfully addressed for the current financial 
year was £38Million. In terms of the Council’s reserves, the Service Director 
assured the Committee that they were reviewed on a regular basis, with 
updates reported at least twice a year to Full Council to enable elected 
Members to scrutinise in detail and consider options to re-prioritise reserves 
to support additional investment into Corporate Plan priority areas.  
 
In relation to workforce planning, one Member was disappointed to note the 
staff turnover in Community and Children Services, which had increased by 
3%. It was noted that a Workforce Strategy was in place within Children’s 
Services, and the Member was interested in the breakdown between the 
two services (i.e. Adult and Children’s Services) and whether this was an 
area of ongoing review. The Chief Executive agreed that workforce planning 
was a key priority for the Council and explained that such challenges were 
faced across a wide range of service areas. In terms of the Workforce 
Strategy within Children’s Services, the Chief Executive noted that it was 
successful in some respects as it modernised the approach to recruitment, 
sped up process and improved marketing significantly, which had a positive 
impact in gaining interest in the posts. However, it was acknowledged that 
the Strategy had not, to date, been able to fully address the fundamental 
challenge of recruiting and retaining professional social workers in intensive 
intervention services. The Chief Executive explained the factors which were 
attributed to the challenge of recruitment and retention and stated that the 
environment was highly competitive across Wales with only approximately 
60% of the posts filled. Members were informed that there were not enough 
individuals choosing to go into the profession and, therefore, work was 
being undertaken to provide incentives and to support more student 
placements to close the gap. The Chief Executive also spoke of the 
management of caseloads for staff within the profession and acknowledged 
that the nature of the work was incredibly challenging.  
 
Referring to the modernisation and integration of Social Care, one Member 
referred to the unintended consequences of the not-for-profit model 
introduced by Welsh Government. As Chair of the Planning and 
Development Committee, the Member advised that a letter had been written 
from the Committee, in conjunction with the Cabinet Member, to the relevant 
Minister but a response had yet to be received. The Planning and 
Development Committee had identified that private providers were 
purchasing, what were deemed as inappropriate dwellings to transform into 
private residential care homes. The Chief Executive was in support of Welsh 
Government’s view that the private businesses should not be profiting from 
the care of vulnerable children and young people but acknowledged that 
there were inadvertent consequences in terms of destabilising the 



marketplace. It was explained that it had become increasingly challenging to 
meet the placement sufficiency duties for children looked after and how to 
transition safely to a not-for-profit model. In response, to the situation, the 
Council had almost doubled its in house residential capacity during the last 
18 months but it was recognised that pressures remain, given the increase 
in demand and complexity of needs. The Chief Executive acknowledged the 
concerns of the Planning and Development Committee that some of the 
dwellings were inappropriate, but added that as part of the planning 
process, the homes would need to be regulated by Care Inspectorate 
Wales. 
 
A Lay Member took the opportunity to thank the Chief Executive and the 
team for the robust self-assessment and commented that the document was 
pragmatic, realistic and aspirational. The Member advised that from his 
experience, the community and partners were complimentary of the 
Council’s governance arrangements. 
 
One Member praised the report for its detail but felt that it was late in the 
year to be considering the 2022/2023 self-assessment, to which officers 
acknowledged and advised that arrangements are being made for it to be 
brought forward earlier next year.  
 
The Member noted that within the document, it had been identified to 
strengthen arrangements for service user engagement and equality, 
diversity, and inclusion. The Member sought clarity on how this would be 
progressed. The Chief Executive noted that the two points were additional 
priorities arising from the self-assessment during the year. The Chief 
Executive advised that there was already good practice in terms of effective 
engagement across the Council, such as the co-production exercise with 
service users and families to remodel learning disability services, 
engagement with developing town centre regeneration strategies with the 
business community and the adoption of the Council’s Participation 
Strategy. However, the Chief Executive acknowledged that there was more 
work to be undertaken to strengthen the arrangements. In relation to 
equality and diversity, the Chief Executive fed back that good progress had 
been made, which was reflected in the annual equality report. However, it 
was noted that staff have encountered behaviours that do not adhere to the 
Council’s expectations and thus, focussed work had been undertaken with 
the Senior Leadership Team to develop the organisational culture and 
values further to make expectations more clear to staff along with the 
Council’s on-going commitment to this area. Members were assured that 
the work would feature in the Council’s new Strategic Equality Plan and the 
new Corporate Plan in the New Year. 
 
The Chair thanked officers and Members for the contributions and the 
Governance and Audit Committee RESOLVED: 
1. To review the draft Self-Assessment at Appendix 1 of the report and 

considers whether it is an accurate and robust reflection of the position of 
the Council and its services and meets the requirements of the Local 
Government and Elections Act 2021 Part 6; 

https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2021-03/performance-governance-of-principal-councils.pdf
https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2021-03/performance-governance-of-principal-councils.pdf


2. To note the progress made in respect of the improvement themes 
identified in 2021/22 Self-Assessment;  

3. To provide observations or recommendations, as deemed appropriate, to 
the Chief Executive for the Committee’s feedback to be included in the 
report to Council in January 2024; and 

4. To note that following approval of the Self-Assessment by Council, the 
document will be published within four weeks of it being finalised.  

 
 
(Note: County Borough Councillor G. Hopkins left the meeting during 
discussions.) 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 


